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Monday, February 25, 2019

2-3 pm

Antoine’s Restaurant
Security and Enforcement Committee  

Meeting Notes
Members present:  Bryan Drude, Matthew Emory, Beverly Fulk, Albin Guillot, Ann Kesler, Vincent Marcello, Bob Simms, Mike Tilbury

Committee members absent: Steve Caputo, Gail Cavett, Brittany McGovern, Robert Watters

Guests:  Jeremy DeBlieux, Susan Guillot, Erin Holmes

FQMD staff: Emily Remington

Meeting was called to order by Emory at 2:03pm.

Introduction of attendees.

January 2019 Meeting Notes were unanimously approved.

Simms reviewed 4th Qtr 2018 Crime Stats, explaining that he works with NOPD to revise numbers that later prove to be unfounded.  There were 2 homicides, 5 armed robberies, 14 simple robberies and 4 shootings or stabbings.  First Quarter 2019 up to February 24 there were 2 homicides, 1 armed robbery, 13 simple robberies and 4 shootings or stabbings.  Videos obtained were not very good.   Simms showed a map pin-pointing the crimes and related details of tourist stabbings.  Comments that Barracks between Dauphine and Rampart is not very well lit.  

Closing of several Bourbon St. clubs for illegal activity was brought up.  Emory explained some family property ownership relationships and problems with bad operator businesses that attract the kind of people having a sense of lawlessness, creating an atmosphere where no one feels safe anymore.    Emory wants to change that culture.  Comment on the gradual demise of the French Quarter experience of strolling and shopping.  More people are opting to just stay in their hotels; in fact one hotel received a request to expand their bar area for that reason.

Discussion on whether or not crime would change if the culture of Bourbon St. changed.  Agreement that change would require combined change in levels of enforcement and bail bonding, as well as at the Magistrate level.  And that businesses need to work better together instead of constantly undercutting each other’s prices, causing deterioration of the quality of businesses and desperation to just pay the bills.  There is no level playing field for businesses wanting to do the right thing.

Simms believed that security guards would not solve the crime problem, and that a City Undercover Vice Squad is needed, especially on Bourbon St.  Criminals feel too comfortable in the French Quarter because they can get away with so much.  Emory maintained that he never sees many officers on Bourbon St., but there was disagreement on that.  With permission from 8th Dist. Cmdr. Gernon, Guillot passed out copies of the NOPD Daily Lineup showing the number of officers with their assigned locations on Bourbon Promenade for example day of December 2, 2018.  Emory was encouraged to attend monthly MAX meetings to hear detailed reports  and talk with officers.

Guillot suggested training a canine for patrolling Bourbon St. since they are often considered a deterrent, but Simms said that the Convention Center had purchased two for that purpose and they were never used.  DeBlieux related learning from FQMD’s Government Affairs Committee that the Vieux Carre is one of 51 national landmarks; he talked with Councilmember Palmer about possible legislation to pass a French Quarter gun-free law with penalties, to be done at the State level.  All agreed that citizens, businesses and legislation must work together for solutions.

Simms showed FQTF 2019 1st Qtr Summary Chart with breakdown of the different type calls, pointing out that 2,438 calls were self-initiated by Task Force officers, and that 1,018 subjects were moved.  Brief discussion about the app’s relative effectiveness on the numbers.  Residents have given up using 911.

Moving to the subject of the French Quarter Security Assessment, Emory reported that of the five prospects provided to him at last meeting, only one company had responded to request for a proposal.  Hillard Heintze submitted a quote for $48,954, double Interfor’s quote of $24,000 base cost.  Interfor will submit a revised scope of proposal and Emory will go before the March 11, 2019 Finance Committee for funding approval.  Within 45 days FQMD should have been provided with a working document.  Simms voiced his continued belief that this type company is not an appropriate fit for the needs of this  assessment.
 Agenda was amended to include Previous Business, hiring of a Quality of Life Officer.  Guillot related that in conversations, Cmdr. Gernon had indicated it was needed for such things as sidewalk obstruction by vagrants and gutter punks, vulgar T-shirts outside shops and in windows, etc., etc.  Guillot asked the Committee to vote on approaching the Board to pursue hiring of a QOL Officer; Emory was not certain if that could be done, according to the CEA.  He thought there might be restrictions on funding if a new position was being created.  The CEA was then viewed, finding that under Quality of Life Enforcement Measures, the wording actually read “... there cannot be replacement of an officer…”  Two QOL Officers are really needed although currently there is only enough funding for one.  It was decided even if there was only enough money for an additional four hours, a start needs to be made.  Emory speculated that possible future consolidation of funding from FMC or DDD might help.  Vote on recommendation to the Board passed unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at 3:35pm.
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